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MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL MEETING
	The Annual Meeting of First Presbyterian Church, New Glasgow, was held in the Sanctuary on Sunday, March 20, 2022, beginning at 12:05 pm and ending at 12:35 pm.
	Rev. Andrew MacDonald acted as Chairman and Jane McDow acted as Secretary.
	Rev. MacDonald opened the meeting with prayer.
	It was moved Larry MacLeod, seconded by Phoebe Fraser that the minutes from the March 28, 2021 meeting be approved.	
It was moved by Larry MacLeod, seconded by Gary Ross, that the Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 2021, be received and considered as printed.  Motion carried.
	The 2021 Annual Report was reviewed including the Minister’s Report, the 2021 Year in Review, the Pastoral Care Team, the Session Report, and reports form the Choir, Circle of Friends, First Presbyterian Church & St. Andrew’s Presbyterian Church (Kirk) Coordination Team, the Mission, Outreach & Hospitality Committee, FAIR Hearts, Catherine Mair Auxiliary (AMS), Board of Managers, the Worship & Music Team and Insurance Coverage.
	In the course of reviewing the Minister’s Report fundraising plans such as memorial hymn sing, take out supper and talent show were discussed.  In reviewing the Board of Managers report, the instrumental role of Keith MacDonald and Murray Biggar in building repairs were recognized and in reviewing the Catherine Mair Auxiliary (AMS) report declining memberships was noted.  
	It was moved by Brent MacQuarrie, seconded by Mark Thibeau, that these reports be adopted.  Motion carried. 
The Auditor’s Report, Trustee Report and Church financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2021 were then reviewed. 
It was moved by Gary Ross, seconded by Cathy Lewis that the Auditor’s Report, Trustee Report and Church financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2021, be approved.  Motion carried.	
The budget for the 2022 year was reviewed.
The motion from Session respecting the Presbyterian Sharing goal for 2022 was discussed.  It was moved by Elder Sharon Mason, seconded by Elder Gary Ross that the Presbyterian Sharing goal of $4,500 be adopted in principle.  Motion carried.
	It was moved by Larry MacLeod, seconded by Mark Thibeau that the Camp Geddie allocation in the 2022 budget in the amount of $1,000 be approved.  Motion carried. 
[bookmark: _Hlk125916408]	It was moved by Brenda Tutty, seconded by Sharon Mason that the Presbytery and Synod allocations in the 2022 budget be approved.  Motion carried.
It was moved by Brenda Tutty, seconded by Mark Thibeau that the Pictou County Council of Church’s allocation in the 2022 budget in the amount of $100 be approved.  Motion carried.
	The balance of the 2022 budget was reviewed including the Presbytery and Synod allocations.  After review and discussion of the budget items, it was moved by Francis Savage, seconded by John Zinck, that the 2022 budget be adopted as printed.  Motion carried.	
	It was moved by Joan MacIntosh, seconded by Phoebe Fraser that the Nominating Committee Report outlined on page 7 of the Annual Report be received and considered.   Motion carried.
	It was moved by Gary Ross, seconded by Larry MacLeod that the recommendations of the Nominating Committee be approved.  Motion carried.
	There being no further business, it was moved that the meeting adjourn.
Rev. MacDonald closed with prayer.

Jane McDow
Congregational Secretary

	


MINISTER’S REPORT – 2022
Dear Friends in Christ,
	Once again it is time to welcome a new Year.  As we look back on the previous year, we have a lot to be thankful for and a great deal to meditate and reflect upon as well.
	Sometimes we might hear a comment or a remark by someone along the lines of: "Why do things have to change, why can't everything remain the same as it always has been?"  Sometimes this notion can be very nice to think about, but we must not become too hung up or focused on nostalgia.  While you are looking back at the past, and fondly focusing on the way things used to be, you are not looking ahead to the future, nor are you paying attention to the present.  There is the old saying: "You can never go home again.", and this is very true.  It is ok to look back at the past with fond recollections, but the world is continually moving and changing.  "Time and tide wait for no one."  You have to keep moving or get swallowed up in the waves of change.
	If we were to look back at our own histories in Pictou County momentarily, some might remember what it was like to have the pews filled, as well as a vibrant and active Sunday School.  But if we expect the same results to recreate themselves today, we will surely be let down and disappointed.  Over time, the community and the congregations have changed.  Lack of employment opportunities have forced our youth and young people into the cities or out of province.  People's priorities have changed, and unfortunately, regular attendance in a service of worship is not high on their list. 
	We have to ask ourselves; Why?  Why are numbers down?  Why are people not coming to church or supporting the church?
	We as Presbyterians are known for a number of characteristics or traits.  Our commitment to God and the Bible, our maintaining of traditions, and an emphasis on education.  At one point in recent history, Presbyterians held the Sabbath in strict observance, no working at all.
	As Presbyterians, we have to also remember that we are a part of the Reformed Tradition.  Have we forgotten what this means?  To Reform: the improvement or amendment of what is wrong, corrupt, unsatisfactory.
	If we are not happy with the current state of the church, we need to reform.  Our Religious Forefathers knew this.  Nothing except God can remain constant or unchanging.  When we see needs for improvement we shouldn't be afraid to mention them.  Nothing is written in stone, with the exception of the 10 Commandments.  The Church is an entity that needs to adapt with the changing times in order for it to survive.  It might take a lot of hard work but I know I will be with you along the way.  I would not ask any of you to do something that I would not do myself.
	Let us not think about change as a bad thing, we can allow changes and reforms, as long as we remain true to our Faith and our beliefs. 
	There are many exciting things for us to pursue as a Charge in the coming year.  Let us welcome them with open hearts, minds, and arms.  We all want the Church to survive, but we need to work towards this goal.  You only get out of something what you put into it.
		Are you satisfied or do you want more?
Yours in Christ,
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                                                                              Rev. Andrew MacDonald


NOMINATING COMMITTEE 
RECOMMENDATIONS FOR APPOINTMENTS
FEBRUARY 2023
(Report revised after original distribution)

Congregational Secretary    (One Year Term)     Jane McDow                  		Feb.2024
Board of Manager s Secretary   (Three Year Term)  Francis Savage        		 Feb.2024

                                           WORSHIP AND MUSIC TEAM
Members and Term of Expiry:
Sara Fullerton, Sharon Mason, Andrew Alcorn                                          	 Feb.2024                                                                         
Brent MacQuarrie**                                                                             	 Feb. 2025
Jennifer Thibeau, Lynn Simpson                                                              	 Feb. 2026
Reverend Andrew MacDonald, Clare Grieves  (Ex Officio)        

                                          Pastoral Care Team
Jane McDow, Jennifer Thibeau                                                                 	Feb. 2024
Chet Fleming, Patrick Young                                                                    	Feb. 2025
Cathy Lewis **, Jackie Ross                                                                    	 Feb. 2026 

                               Board of Managers                                     
  
Ruth-Anne MacIntosh, Gary Ross, Kevin Reid,                                        		Feb. 2026
Larry MacLeod **,Chet Fleming, Shirley MacDonald, Fran Savage     		Feb.2024
Brenda Tutty                                                                                            	Feb.2024
                                                                                                
                       Congregational Life and Christian Education Team
Mark Thibeau ,Jane Williams, Alison MacIvor                                           	Feb.2024 
Joan MacIntosh                                                                                    	Feb. 2025
Lynn Ann MacLellan **                                                                                  Feb.2026

                                                          
                                                    Board of Trustees      
Kent Williams                                                                                                Feb.2024
John Zinck                                                                                         	Feb.2025
Gary Ross **, Larry MacLeod,  Mark Thibeau                                                   Feb 2026
                                      _________________________
Treasurer: Brenda Tutty ( Three Year term )                                                      Feb.2024
Auditor: Marni Anderson  CA ( for the 2023 Annual Report)                             Feb.2024

                                        Nominating Committee for 2023
Gary Ross **, Cathy Lewis, Joan MacIntosh         
** Denotes Team Leader/Contact

Respectfully Submitted
Gary Ross



2022 YEAR IN REVIEW

Jan. 1	Session made decision to close the church for the month of January due to high COVID 19 numbers in our community; this continued to the end of February
Mar. 6	Church reopened
Mar. 20	Annual Meeting
Mar.	New Glasgow Music Festival held some of its classes at First
Apr. 3 	Music Festival Showcase Concert
Apr. 17	Celebrated Holy Communion
Apr. 14-16 	Maundy Thursday ‘Teize’ service led by organist Lloyd MacLean; also held Good Friday; Easter Sunrise and Easter services 
May 20 	Musique Royale presented “Capella Regalis Mens and Boys Concert”; Circle of Friends provided supper for the performers
May 29 	 Celebrated Holy Communion
June 5 	Queen’s Jubilee Service
June 19 	Shaun McLean and Friends held a very successful fundraiser for the Aberdeen Hospital Palliative Care Society
July 28 	Fair Hearts family arrive in Pictou County
July 31 	Celebrated Holy Communion; Kirkin of the Tartan; goodbye and thank you time for Lloyd
August	Church closed for vacation; invited to worship with the Kirk
Sept. 1	Clare Grieves started as our new organist and music director
Sept. 17	Talent Show in the Lower Hall
Sept. 18	236th Anniversary Service; celebrated Holy Communion
Sept. 25	Service cancelled due to Hurricane Fiona
Oct. 2	Sunday School reopened
Oct. 21	Board of Managers hosted a “Beans and Brown Bread” takeout 
Oct. 29	Pictou Presbytery presented a workshop with speaker Serena Lewis	 
Oct. 30	Celebrated Holy Communion; welcomed the AlQassMatte family with a potluck lunch
Oct. 30	Invited to attend the Anniversary Service of Saint Andrew’s Presbyterian Church
Nov. 6	Remembrance Day Service
Nov. 13	4-week Bible Study led by Mark Thibeau
Nov-Dec	Return of the Christmas Memory Tree fundraiser and the “Tree of Kindness”
Dec. 2 	Takeout “Soup and Dessert” lunch hosted by the Circle of Friends
Dec. 21	Blue Christmas Service	
Dec. 23	Musique Royale presented Handel’s Messiah
Dec. 24	Christmas Eve Service
Dec. 25 	Christmas Day Service











REPORT OF PASTORAL CARE TEAM 2022


The Pastoral Care Team did not have regular meetings during 2022.   The Team met on December 4 following the church service.  It was announced that Elder Donald Johnstone had stepped down as an active elder to the inactive list.   Lynn Simpson will take over his District.

Elder Teela Billington’s District was distributed to other elders as she is unable at the present, to deliver newsletters.  

Rev. Andrew MacDonald joined us in March 2019.  Due to COVID restrictions visits were limited.   Reverend Andrew and the Pastoral Team continue to send out cards and contact as many sick or bereaved as possible.

Committee for 2023 will be:

· Phoebe Fraser            			Retiring
· Russell MacIntosh       			Retiring
· Chet Fleming                 		2023
· Jacquie Ross                  		2023 and 2024
· Jane McDow                    		2023, 2024 and 2025
· Jennifer Thibeau             		2023, 2024 and 2025

A meeting will be called when there is some activity.


Phoebe Fraser
Chair

 THE KIRK SESSION – 2022 ANNUAL REPORT
January, 2022.  “Happy New Year!”, but “GOOD GRIEF! NOT AGAIN!!”  With new Covid-19 cases in the province numbering over one thousand, daily, Session made the difficult decision to cancel in person worship and meetings in the church for the month of January. This was then extended to February 14th.  Session’s first meeting of 2022 was February 15th, when it was once again deemed by Session, necessary to extend the church closure to the end of February.   Melanie Dixon’s request for her membership transfer from First Church to Union Presbyterian Church in Thorburn was approved.  A disappointing beginning to 2022 indeed!                                     
Then, Sunday, March 6th ,  the beginning of Lent, with happy, but cautious hearts, the church reopened to in person worship, meetings and activities, as each phase of the government’s reopening plans were implemented.   Government mandates were slowly dropped, but masks, social distancing, hand washing and sanitizing were still strongly recommended.  Always erring on the side of safety, all these precautions remained in place in the church. Session strongly recommended they be used as each person’s comfort level dictated. Church was only cancelled once through the year due to weather conditions on September 25th when hurricane Fiona rampaged through the province. The church had lost power and streets were impassible with fallen trees, power poles and debris of every kind!  
With a late start to the new year, Session was eager to get on with CHURCH again!! Our regular monthly meetings were held either in the Session room or the Upper Hall the 2nd Tuesday of the month at 6 pm. During the winter months, (February – April) Session met following morning worship. A special (invited guest) and an Emergent (Resignation of our organist, Lloyd MacLean) Session meeting was held June 19 and July 14, respectively. 
Communion was served April 17, (Easter Sunday), May 29, July 31, September 18, (236th Anniversary service), and October 30. Those seated at the Lord’s table numbered 67, 45, 37, 47, 59 respectively.  
Nursing Home services were held at Glen Haven Manor x3 with one service cancelled due to no visiting allowed. High Crest Home x2, High Crest Place x1, Ivy’s Terrace x1 but was cancelled due to no outside visiting allowed. As you can see by the cancellations, covid precautions and illness in the community were still active throughout the year.  
We were blessed to celebrate and share many services and events with our dear friends at St Andrew’s Church, NG. We celebrated each other’s Anniversary services together, combined Good Friday and Easter Sunday services were held at First and Rev. Andrew and Rev Joon Ki Kim provided worship services and pastoral care for each other’s congregations during their vacation absences.  It was always special to share worship and fellowship with them! 
Spearheaded by Ruth Anne MacIntosh, Lynne Ann MacLellan, Sharon Mason and many members of the congregation, fun times were had decorating and preparing the church for special functions and the sanctuary for the liturgical seasons of the church year... such as Lent and Easter celebrations which included Palm Sunday, a Maundy Thursday Teize service organized and led by our organist Lloyd MacLean, Good Friday service, Easter Sunrise service followed by the Easter morning service; Thanksgiving, Kirkin’of the Tartans, the Queen’s Jubilee Celebrations tea, Remembrance Sunday, Advent and Christmas.  Our caretaker, Michael Fraser, was an and instrumental part of all these celebratory decorations. He was always there to help with whatever storage boxes or furniture needed moving; and with whatever ladder, hammer, tack or nail, scissor, banner or suggestion we needed. We couldn’t have done it without your help. Thank you, Mike!! 
First Church hosted many events that reached out and brought the wider community in through her open doors. In the Spring (March), the local NG Music Festival once again held some of their musical theater and fiddle/string classes in the Upper Hall; and then followed up with their Music Festival Showcase Concert on April 3rd.  This was our first non-distanced seating to a maximum of 75 people. Masks were still worn but it was extremely well received and executed without incident!  
Two concerts sponsored by Musique Royale were hosted by First and held in the Sanctuary. The first one in late Spring (May 20), the Capella Regalis Men and Boys Choir and in December (the 23rd!)  Handel’s Messiah Christmas Concert. Both of these concerts were VERY well attended and both were fantastic music events!  Before each of these concerts, a supper meal was provided by First at no cost to the choirs. The meals were received with much thanks and rave reviews from both choirs for the great food, warm hospitality and beautiful venue provided by First. A HUGE thank you to those who prepared and offered both the food and hospitality from First Church!  The venue is God’s blessing to all of us!! 
In June, the Palliative Care Society Fundraiser Concert was hosted by First in the Sanctuary. Again, an exceptionally successful venture financially for the Palliative Care Society and again, truly warm thanks and appreciation was offered to First Church for our help and hospitality, and for providing such a wonderful venue for their event. 
The last Sunday in July, First Church shared a “Thank You” and farewell reception for our resigning organist, Lloyd MacLean. This was Lloyd’s last official worship service with us. After almost 9 years as our organist and choir director, Lloyd had taken a position at the United church in Pictou, effective in September. Goodbyes are never easy, but Lloyd was sent off with well wishes, hugs, smiles, cake and memento gifts. “All the best” with your new chapter, Lloyd! 
October 29, First hosted a day long workshop presented by the Life and Missions committee of Pictou Presbytery, with a terrific speaker, Serena Lewis.  This was open to all in the Presbytery. Five people from First attended and all were very thankful they had taken part. 
October 30 was for First, I believe, to be the most significant celebration of true mission we had accomplished! It was the culmination of almost 3 years of hard work, blood, sweat and tears as a co-sponsor with the FAIR Hearts group, to bring “our” Iraqi AlQassMatte family of six, from years as a refugee family in Turkey, to Pictou County! They arrived at Halifax airport July 28 and were situated in the house set up for them in Westville. After giving them a little time to get settled in, we invited them to worship with us on this Sunday to give them, and the congregation that had helped support them, a chance to meet. This was followed by an unbelievably joyous Meet and Greet pot-luck lunch in the Lower Hall.  The meal provided by the congregation and the AlQassMatte family was a FEAST! The meet and greet was an emotional and exceptionally happy time of Thanks and fellowship.   
Looking back, it seems the late start to the year didn’t hold us back too much! 
 However, there were, and still are, significant challenges facing Session, the Board and the congregation.  
 A small committee of Session (Gary Ross, Kent Williams, Sharon Mason) spent a great deal of time and energy creating a Music Policy for the church. It was finally ratified and accepted by Session June 19th.  
With the organist’s resignation effective the end of July, Session had just the month of August to try to find a replacement or substitute before church reopened in September. An urgent Organist /Choir Director Search Committee of Session was formed chaired by Brent MacQuarrie. Fellow members (Rev. Andrew, Mark Thibeau, Larry MacLeod, Kent Williams, and Sharon Mason) employed every avenue and support persons they could access to try to contact potential interested candidates, get the word out and receive applications.  This was not an easy task!!! A few applications were received but there was really only one that seemed to fill our needs. Thankfully she agreed to an interview. With some negotiations … the Organist/Choir Director contract with First was signed!  The committee was VERY happy to welcome Clare Grieves to First Church. She was able to start September 1 and played her first worship service with us September 4th! Talk about baptism by fire! If Clare was nervous, it wasn’t obvious! The choir loved her from the first meeting. I hope she feels the same after seeing how few members the choir actually has.  Recruiting NEW CHOIR MEMBERS is an ongoing challenge!  
Sunday School and Children and Youth:  Again, due to covid-19 cases in January/February, there was a slow start to the beginning of Sunday School. However, when we did reopen, no children or youth came to church.  To their credit, Rev. MacDonald’s two girls are regular Sunday School attendees and look forward to their time in Sunday School. Rev. Andrew sent an email to all families in the congregation asking for updated information on all ages of children and youth in the congregation, but disappointingly, did not receive one reply. Can we remedy this? Would a paper form issue more replies? 
Session is challenged with: Elders who are facing illnesses, aging and inactive statuses.  As each year grows older, we each grow a little older too!  When we had our most recent election for new Elders in 2021, the congregation did a fantastic job of nominating a large number of people whom they thought would be good candidates for eldership. Of those nominations, there were 8 people who received the most votes. When those 8 people were contacted to see if they would accept the nomination, only ONE accepted the call!  
With low attendance in worship and church functions, reluctance of people to get involved in the life of the church, where is the community of faith that is so important; the community that makes God visible?  
“ If one person, even the least spectacular one, is missing, the community is incomplete! In Christ’s church, each person is indispensable and makes a unique contribution to the glory of God.  That’s community, a fellowship of people who together make God visible to the world”.  
...paraphrased from an excerpt by Henri Nouwen 
Hand in hand with low attendance and involvement in the life of the church is the challenge of meeting our financial obligations. I’m sure the Treasurer and Board will make you aware at the Annual Meeting that we needed to borrow $45 thousand dollars from the trust funds to pay our bills and carry the church through to the end of this fiscal year. With the cost-of-living and inflation skyrocketing, job insecurities, housing crises, people still trying to recover and repair damages to homes and businesses from hurricane Fiona, and Covid-19 continuing to cause illness and death for the last 3 years … pouring hard to come-by dollars into the church could be calling on a faith that may be hard to find when you can’t afford to put gas in your car or enough food on the table.  But that is where community comes in!  People making their joys and sorrows visible to one another as a gesture of hope. We do not have to do it alone!  Can we thank God for everything, the good and the bad? 
Looking back over the year, do we see how much God has given us?  
I see Elder, Mark Thibeau, with a heart to lead a 6-week small group adult Bible study. I see the Session willing to open our doors to create a space for a (happy, thankful, grateful) Cocaine Addiction recovery group to hold their weekly meetings.  I see a loving, generous Spirit as the congregation filled Christmas gift baskets to overflowing beneath the Christmas Tree of Kindness, I see a newly hired, dedicated organist and choir director and faithful members of the choir. I see scripture readers, weekly ushers, camera and sound technicians, the regular faithful Sunday worshipers in the pews, the Sunday School staff, prepared each week, whether there are children or no children in church that day. I see Rev. Andrew and the Session and Board members attending regular meetings and doing their best to lead and nurture God’s community of people at First Church, New Glasgow to the best of their ability. I see a caretaker and office administrator that often times go beyond the duties of their job descriptions. I see a Board, Treasurer and group of Trustees with hearts for being the best stewards they can be of the gifts given to First Church. I see guest speakers (Rev. Enjei Achah, at our 236th Anniversary service) guest soloists and guest musicians/instrumentalists that are happy to come and share their gifts of music to enhance our worship services.   
For fear of omitting someone, it's always risky to name individuals when offering thanks to God for those who have contributed to and supported God’s church here at First. Truly I tell you, without ALL of you, there is no First Church! The PEOPLE are what make a church a family and a community of God. See you in church! 
And all God’s people said, “AMEN!”  
Respectfully submitted, 
Sharon Mason, Clerk of Session  
P.S.  I sincerely apologize for the length of this report! 






MEMBERS OF SESSION – 2022

Moderator:							Rev. Andrew S. MacDonald (began March 3, 2019)
Clerk of Session						Sharon Mason 
Deputy Clerk:							Larry MacLeod 
Representative Elder:  					Gary Ross
Alternate Rep. Elder:					Larry Ingham

	Active Elders by year of Ordination:
Russell MacIntosh (1977)
Larry MacLeod (1984)
Larry Ingham (1992)
Joan MacIntosh (1992)
Kent Williams (1992)
Clarice Campbell (1999)
Pheobe Fraser (1999)
Keith MacDonald (1999)
Brent MacQuarrie (1992)
Sharon Mason (2005)
John Zinck (2005)
Keith Cruickshank (2005)
Teela Billington (2013) (2020-21-On sick leave) 
Cathy Lewis (2013)
Gary Ross (2013)
Mark Thibeau (2013)
Lynn Simpson (2021)
	Inactive Elders: by their year of Ordination:
Alvin Sinclair (1966)
Donald Johnstone (1973)
Ralph Foote (1977)
Leroy Taylor (1984)
Phillip Avery (1985)
Bob Kowalski (1990)
Ray Webster (1992)
Norman MacLeod (1995)
Sandy MacIntosh (1999)
Bill Mason (1999)
Jack Marshall (2005)
Jamie Stewart (2013)

Elder Emeritus:
Gordon MacNeil (1995) – Died 2017
Elder: Ken Rector (1999) – Died 2020
Elder: Wilfred Marshall (1977) 
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2022 – CHOIR REPORT

Due to COVID 19, the choir was mostly inactive for the year.  When services resumed after summer vacation, we had soloists, duets but no choir practice. 
We made out annual donation to the Music Festival and were saddened to lose one of our valued members, Berma Marshall. We welcome new members any time.
Our officers are: 
			President	 -	Teela Billington
			Treasurer	-	Shirley MacDonald
			Secretary	-	Emma Campbell

Respectfully submitted, 

Emma Campbell
Secretary
CHOIR FINANCIAL REPORT

Balance on Jan. 1, 2022										$1,348.86

	Receipts:			          
		Donations				            20.00
Interest					      .12			 	       20.12
				  
									   	 	 	           1,368.98
	Expenses:	

		Music Festival					  50.00
		Gift 						  80.00
Noteflight renewal				131.00
Service charge			 	    3.75			   	     264.75

Balance on hand as of December 31, 2022							 $1,104.23

Respectfully submitted,
Shirley MacDonald, Treasurer





[image: ]                    

CIRCLE OF FRIENDS – 2022



Circle of Friends year 2022 included:

· Hosted a Supper for a Halifax Mens Choir of 30 guests on May 20th.

· Hosted a farewell luncheon for choir director, Lloyd MacLean on July 31st.

· Assisted with tea and coffee for our Anniversary service.

· Assisted with the potluck luncheon for Syrian family on October 30th.

· Hosted a takeout Soup and Dessert luncheon, 123 meals provided.

Financial report:

Carry over from previous year                                         	      	4.15
‘Soup and Dessert’ raised 			  		   $1295.00

Turned over $1295.00 to church operating account.
 
End of year amount on hand.                                             	4.15


Respectfully submitted,
Marilyn Johnstone










FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH &
ST. ANDREW’S PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH (KIRK)
COORDINATION TEAM


MEMBERS:

Clarice Campbell –	 Feb. 2023
Sharon Mason – 	 Feb. 2024
Mark Thibeau –	 Feb. 2025

**This group has now disbanded with St. Andrew’s and Little Harbur Presbyterian becoming a two-point charge.




MISSION, OUTRACH & HOSPITALITY 
COMMITTEE REPORT – 2022

Reverend Andrew advised that as an act of Session, it was decided this Committee will be dissolved. 
                                                  




FAIR HEARTS COMMITTEE – ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2022

FAIR Hearts (Friends Assisting Iraqi Refugees) is a volunteer community organization formed in 2020 for the purpose of sponsoring the AlQassMatte family to come to live in Pictou County.  This is a Christian family comprised of 2 parents, two adult daughters, one younger daughter and one young son.  They were forced to flee their native Iraq 8 years ago due to the invasion by ISIS during the Syrian War, and have been refugees living in Istanbul, Turkey for the past eight years.
First Presbyterian Church is the charitable organization affiliated with FAIR Hearts and we have issued tax receipts for financial donations received.  Members of FAIR Hearts from the congregation are:  Rev. Andrew MacDonald, Sharon Mason, Sara Fullerton and Brent MacQuarrie.
We are pleased to report that the family arrived in Pictou County in late July 2022, and are now living in a rented home in Westville.  The AlQassMatte family has adapted well to living in our community.  The youngest daughter, Mariam is attending Grade 6 at Walter Duggan Elementary.  Son Aram is attending Northumberland Regional High School.  Both Mariam and Aram have made new friends, are participating in activities, and are progress well at school.  A couple members of FAIR Hearts are providing tutoring as needed.  Mom and Dad, Zina and Anees, are attending English classes 5 days per week and are doing very well.  Anees was able to obtain his Nova Scotia driver’s licence.  Eldest daughter Rahmah is working in housekeeping at Glen Haven Manor, and second daughter Rama went to Ontario in December to work as a nail technician with a friend of the family.  Dad Anees would very much like to obtain employment as well. In his native country, Anees owned and and operated a service station, and did trucking and delivery work. His command of English is a barrier but as noted, he is participating in English classes. If anyone knows of any employment opportunities that may be suitable for Anees, please contact one of the First Church FAIR Heart members.

Submitted by Sara Fullerton and Brent MacQuarrie






CATHERINE MAIR AUXILIARY OF THE ATLANTIC MISSION SOCIETY

This group has disbanded.

BOARD OF MANAGERS – 2022
	 
	The Board of Managers met seven times during 2022 with an average attendance of seven members. Three meetings were cancelled due to COVID-19 restrictions. 
Two fundraisers were held in 2022; a Variety Concert in September and a Beans and Brown Bread takeout in October.  Both events were very well supported.

Maintenance and Repairs For 2022

· The MacLean St. step was removed and repaired by Higgins Construction in November; the rail was also replaced.
· New locks were installed on the Session Room and the Archives Room.
· Furnace repairs and maintenance were carried out by Sullivan Fuels. A length of stove pipe was replaced as well as burner adjustments and replacement of fuel filters.
· Much of the lighting in the church was upgraded, replacing bulbs to the energy efficient LED lights. There is more work to be done to complete this project which will require staging to reach the higher ceiling lights.
· All fire extinguishers were inspected and approved by R & D Limited.
· All emergency lights were checked; 5 batteries were replaced.
· A major leak was repaired on a hot water heating pipe at the James St. entrance.

The Board extends thanks to CF Construction for providing snow removal at no cost to the church. 

Our heating costs continue to be a major concern with the price of oil being unstable and increasing regularly.  We are exploring the possibility of installing heat pumps as a source of heating/cooling and have requested quotes from several companies. We hope to take advantage of currently existing rebate programs offered by Efficiency Nova Scotia.

Respectfully submitted,  

Larry MacLeod, Chairman 
Board of Managers


                                            WORSHIP AND MUSIC REPORT    2022
The work of the Team continued to focus on our mandate to address the worship and music issues of our congregation, and opportunities to grow and expand.  First Church has been blessed with excellence in music leadership from our organist and choir director Lloyd MacLean.  In the Summer of this year, Lloyd submitted his resignation and has moved on to other endeavours.  We thank Lloyd for his musical leadership at First Church over the past many years and wish him well in his future endeavours.
A Music Director Search Team was formed and led by Session to find a suitable individual to fill this post.  After several meetings to establish criteria for the position, advertising and screening/interviewing candidates, Clare Grieves was hired as our new Music Director and commenced her work with us in early September.  Clare comes from a very musical family, and she herself has extensive background in both church music and other styles.  We are so fortunate to have such an accomplished musician to lead our Music Program at First, and we welcome Clare and offer whatever support we are able.
First Church has many talented singers and other musicians in our choir and in the congregation, and we are blessed to be able to have special music provided at various times throughout the church year by these individuals.  In addition, we will often invite other musical friends from the community to participate in our services or other musical events, and these local artists are always well received. We thank all that share their musical talents with us so generously.
At Easter, the congregation was able to participate in a Taizé Service, which offers a prayerful form of music known for its simple yet rich meditative character.
The Worship and Music Team has, in past years, worked to organize special musical events in the church, concerts and hymn sings.  This year, in May, we welcomed the Capella Regalis Men and Boys Choir from Halifax and they gave an outstanding performance of sacred music that was very well received.
This year, in late December, we welcomed a return of Musique Royale and their presentation of Handel’s Messiah.  This performance was of excellent calibre, and was presented by an orchestra comprised of period Baroque instruments and exceptionally talented young vocal performers.  There were many positive comments from those attending the event, and a financial contribution was made to the church for the use of our sanctuary.
The Grand Piano in the sanctuary, that was on temporary loan from Lloyd MacLean, was replaced in June of this year.  A new-to-us Stegler grand piano was purchased by Lloyd MacLean and Brent MacQuarrie, and this is on loan to First Church under the terms of the original Piano Loan Agreement for a period of 5 years.
Advent and the lead up services at Christmas saw a beautifully decorated sanctuary and again we had our “Tree of Kindness”, a Worship and Music initiative.  The Tree, with numerous hanging gift suggestions, offered the congregation members the opportunity to assist people in need within our community.  This is the second year for the Tree of Kindness, and the gifts were provided to the NS Department of Community Services for distribution to those who are most in need.  This project has been very well supported by the congregation.  Our initial goal was to gather enough household items to fill 3 large laundry baskets.  Not only did we meet this goal, we greatly surpassed it.  Through the immense generosity of the church congregation, enough items were donated to fill 4 laundry baskets plus 4 large gift bags.  More than doubling our goal, we thank you for your generosity and kindness.  Eight individuals benefited from these gifts.
Throughout the year, members of Worship & Music and others from the congregation participated in the weekly worship services by reading Scriptures.  This is a great way for members of the congregation to become more involved in our worship services, and new volunteer Scripture readers are always welcome.
The Team is currently working on plans for celebrating African Heritage Month with a special service and special music later in February.  Plans are also underway to organize and offer a Memorial Hymn Sing event for later this year.
I wish to thank all members of the Worship and Music Team for their continued commitment to the good work we do.  Appreciation is also extended to our paid church staff and volunteers who work tirelessly throughout the year.
Respectfully submitted,
Brent MacQuarrie, Chair


FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH INSURANCE COVERAGE OVERVIEW

The current policy covers the period December 15,2022 to December 15, 2023, and identifies the general subject areas of coverage, namely Section1. General Conditions, Section 2/3. Property Insurance/Business Interruption Insurance, Section 4.  Machinery Breakdown Insurance, Section 5. Crime Insurance, Section 6. Commercial Liability Insurance, Section 7.Abuse Coverage,  Section 8.Umbrella Insurance,  Section 9. Directors & Officers Insurance, Section 10. Cyber Incident Expense.
Each of the Policy Sections noted above list various endorsements, deductibles, limits of liability and other additional detail.
 Statement of Values                        			Current Protection/Exposure
                                                                  		     Actual Cash Value
Building   …………………………………………………………………………………..$3,740,161
Stained Glass……………………………………………………………………..  356,370
Contents……………………………………………………………………….…   326,636
Organ…………………………… ………………………………………….……  298,286
Total ……………………………………………………………………..….…$4,721,453
Emergency Congregational Meeting:
The Trustees met in person and via phone conversations during the latter part of the year to consider a request from the Church Treasurer. This request related to the need for additional financial funding to cover increasing church operating expenses. At the special congregational meeting held in September, a motion was passed authorizing the Trustees to transfer such requested funds to the Treasurer. In the future, the Trustees may itself authorize such requests but only after Session has been informed of such request.

Respectfully submitted,   
Gary Ross, Chairman                  
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	FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE SHEET

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	DECEMBER 31, 2022

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ASSETS

	
	
	
	
	
	2022
	
	2021
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Current
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	    Bank
	
	
	
	
	 $  32,512 
	
	 $  57,463 
	

	    General receivable
	
	
	
	             - 
	
	         661 
	

	    HST receivable
	
	
	
	     13,157 
	
	      9,773 
	

	    Prepaid
	
	
	
	         220 
	
	             - 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	 $  45,889 
	
	 $  67,897 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	LIABILITIES

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Advance due to Trustees (Note 1)
	
	 $  92,568 
	
	 $  37,364 
	

	General payable
	
	
	
	      2,757 
	
	         645 
	

	Fund balances
	
	
	
	     10,662 
	
	      8,904 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	 $105,987 
	
	 $  46,913 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	SURPLUS 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Surplus
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	    Balance, beginning of year
	
	
	 $  20,984 
	
	 $  83,327 
	

	    Current year
	
	
	
	    (81,082)
	
	    (62,343)
	

	    Balance, end of year
	
	
	 $ (60,098)
	
	 $  20,984 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	 $  45,889 
	
	 $  67,897 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	On behalf of the Board of Mangers
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Brenda Tutty, Treasurer
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2021

Renovation 

General Manse  Equity  Advances

Fund Fund Fund Operating Fund Total Total

Income

Interest and distributions 8,269.67 $       8,269.67 $       1,136.63 $     

Dividends 1,773.56           1,839.26        2,955.95        6,568.77          5,850.18         

Gain (loss) on investments sold (5,779.21)         (5,779.21)        (21,904.47)     

Bequests 245,000.00      245,000.00     180,000.00    

249,264.02      1,839.26        2,955.95        254,059.23     165,082.34    

Expenses

Transfer Church Operating Fund 60,000.00        60,000.00       

  Withheld from transfers  1,839.26        2,955.95        (4,795.21)        -                   

60,000.00        1,839.26        2,955.95        (4,795.21)        60,000.00        -                   

Excess of revenue over expenditures 189,264.02      -                   -                   4,795.21          194,059.23     165,082.34    

Surplus, beginning of year 309,793.92      42,195.53      31,835.89      (37,363.55)      346,461.79     181,379.45    

Surplus, end of year 499,057.94 $   42,195.53 $   31,835.89 $   (32,568.34) $  540,521.02 $  346,461.79 $ 

General Fund

The General Fund includes the James M. Cameron Bursary Fund

2022 999.12 $        

2021 999.12 $        

2020 999.12 $        

Manse Account

By a motion passed at the January 28,  1996 annual meeting, interest earned on the Manse Fund is designated to 

assist with the Minister's Housing Allowance

Equity Fund

The Equity Fund consists of memorial donations in loving memory of husband Harry Crockett, mother Mrs. John 

McMillan and brother, John H. McMillan made by Lenora Crockett, with all investment income to go towards 

maintenance of First Presbtyterian Church.  The original donations were held in shares of Crown Life Insurance. 

These were called for redemption  on December 20, 2001 and have been reinvested in marketable securities.

2022

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENSES

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2022
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2022 2021

Cash, Wood Gundy 972.90 $           733.09 $          

Equities 539,548.12      345,728.70     

540,521.02 $  346,461.79 $ 

Transfers due to Church Operating Fund - $                 - $                

General fund 499,057.94      309,793.92     

Manse fund 42,195.53        42,195.53       

Equity fund 31,835.89        31,835.89       

Renovation advances for Operating Fund (32,568.34)      (37,363.55)     

540,521.02      346,461.79     

540,521.02 $  346,461.79 $ 

ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

BALANCE SHEET

December 31, 2022
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Market

Cost Value

Investments

26Bank of Montreal 1,530.36 $     3,189.16 $     

670Royal Bank 38,511.23      85,291.00      

415TD Bank 22,576.53      36,383.05      

65Bank of Nova Scotia 4,256.20        4,312.10       

821BMO S&P 500 Hedged to Canadian Index Fund 56,073.87      44,473.57      

743BMO Short Corporate Bond Fund 10,621.22      9,673.86       

2,527BMO Covered Call Canadian Banks Fund 56,172.27      45,662.89      

278Emera 15,061.96      14,386.50      

285Fortis 14,995.31      15,441.30      

1,335I Shares S&P/TSX 60 Index ETF 44,459.09      39,502.65      

1,500I Shares S&P/TSX Capped REIT Index ETF 24,256.38      24,810.00      

$51,000Canadian Western Bank 1.57% Due September 14, 2023 49,754.53      49,571.85      

$51,000CIBC Bail-In Notes 49,639.58      48,739.73      

$50,000Royal Bank 3.369% Due September 29, 2025 49,237.95      47,886.80      

$51,000Bell Canada 2.9% Due August 26, 2026 49,048.18      47,703.36      

$52,000Royal Bank 4.612% Due July 26, 2027 53,353.46      51,248.13      

539,548.12 $  568,275.95 $ 

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

INVESTMENTS

December 31, 2022
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2022 2021

Current

    Bank 32,512 $    57,463 $   

    General receivable -               661          

    HST receivable 13,157       9,773       

    Prepaid 220           -              

45,889 $    67,897 $   

Advance due to Trustees (Note 1) 92,568 $    37,364 $   

General payable 2,757        645          

Fund balances 10,662       8,904       

105,987 $  46,913 $   

Surplus

    Balance, beginning of year 20,984 $    83,327 $   

    Current year (81,082)      (62,343)     

    Balance, end of year (60,098) $   20,984 $   

45,889 $    67,897 $   

On behalf of the Board of Mangers

Brenda Tutty, Treasurer

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

SURPLUS 

BALANCE SHEET

DECEMBER 31, 2022

ASSETS

LIABILITIES
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2021 2022 2022 2023

Actual Budget Actual Budget

REVENUES

    Local 85,720 $    86,000 $    82,753 $    83,000 $    

    Loose 654           1,500        887           1,000        

    Special 4,361        4,800        3,260         3,800        

    In Memorium 1,900        2,000        1,825         1,800        

    Christmas Memory Tree 1,260        1,200        1,255         1,200        

    Fundraising -               2,500        752           2,500        

    Memorial Hymn Sing 5,877        -               -                -               

    Investment income 2,633        2,500        2,956         2,800        

    Rentals 8,260        8,000        8,310         8,000        

110,665     108,500     101,998     104,100     

EXPENSES

    Salaries and benefits 121,353     118,983     116,313     121,146     

    Manse expenses 8,700        9,400        12,010       10,925       

    Church expenses 37,335       44,450       50,482       50,415       

    Donations and dues 5,620        4,375        4,275         4,525        

    Sunday school -               100           -                100           

173,008     177,308     183,080     187,111     

Revenue over (under) expenditures (62,343) $   (68,808) $   (81,082) $   (83,011) $   

Presbyterians Sharing (General Assembly Budget) $4,197 $4,500 $3,787 $4,000

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

STATEMENT OF REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES

To December 31, 2022
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2021 2022 2022 2023

Actual Budget Actual Budget

Salaries and benefits

    Minister stipend 47,258 $    47,873 $    47,872 $      50,314 $   

    Housing allowance 14,400       14,400       14,400        14,400      

    Received from trustees (1,648)       (1,600)       (1,839)         (1,800)      

    Pulpit supply 300           900           150             360          

    Music supply -               400           -                 400          

    Caretaker 15,450       15,651       15,651        16,449      

    Organist 15,152       15,349       14,554        15,765      

    Administrative assistant 7,730        8,545        7,830          8,828       

    Canada Pension Plan 4,682        4,983        4,973          4,706       

    Unemployment Insurance 2,093        1,934        2,175          2,021       

    Health Insurance 4,592        4,684        4,684          4,684       

    Continuing education 600           600           600             600          

    Church pension 10,744       5,264        5,263          4,419       

121,353 $  118,983 $  116,313 $    121,146 $ 

Manse expenses

    Fuel 1,344 $      2,000 $      4,556 $       4,000 $     

    Power 2,339        2,800        1,484          1,500       

    Telephone 4,692        4,200        5,536          5,000       

    Water 325           400           434             425          

8,700 $      9,400 $      12,010 $      10,925 $   

Church expenses

    Bank charges 187 $        250 $        845 $          940 $       

    Bulletins (125)          -               (25)              -              

    Cleaning supplies 230           500           196             300          

    Computer costs 555           300           332             300          

    Fuel 15,128       20,000       27,334        27,000      

    Insurance 6,370        6,500        7,261          7,400       

    Miscellaneous 2,785        2,500        688             2,500       

    Music & worship 825           1,000        105             500          

    Photocopier 1,146        1,150        1,207          1,200       

    Postage 297           300           255             250          

    Power 2,485        2,500        2,711          2,900       

    Printing and stationery 1,462        750           887             900          

    Repairs 3,193        6,000        5,850          3,500       

    Telephone & internet 2,259        2,300        2,389          2,300       

    Water 538           400           447             425          

37,335 $    44,450 $    50,482 $      50,415 $   

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

SCHEDULE OF EXPENSES

To December 31, 2022
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2021 2022 2022 2023

Actual Budget Actual Budget

Donations and dues

    Camp Geddie 1,000 $     1,000 $     1,000 $     1,000 $    

    Presbytery 2,041       1,170       1,170       1,215      

    Synod 2,579       2,105       2,105       2,210      

    Council of Churches -              100          -              100         

5,620 $     4,375 $     4,275 $     4,525 $    

Sunday School

    Expenses - $            100 $       - $            100 $      

    Less:  Offerings -              -              -              -             

- $            100 $       - $            100 $      

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

SCHEDULE OF EXPENSES

To December 31, 2022
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Balance Balance

Jan 1/22 Donations Expenditures Dec  31/22

Session Benevolent 336 $             336 $            

Building and wiring 6,000             160                6,160            

Organ restoration fund 1,647             1,647            

Camp Geddie -                    -                   

Catherine Mair AMS 351                351               

Greg Reid AMS -                    -                   

Music Fund 179                179               

General Assembly Budget 60                  3,988             3,787             261               

Circle of Friends 250                1,385             141                1,494            

World Service -                    1,150             997                153               

Furnace Repairs Fund 13                  13                 

Youth Group 68                  68                 

F.A.I.R. Heart Refugee Fund -                    5,450             5,450             -                   

8,904 $          12,133 $         10,375 $         10,662 $        

Note 1   In order to complete funding of the roof project in June 2013 the church borrowed $30,000 

from the Board of Trustees.  In August 2016 the church borrowed an additional $36,012 to 

replace the floor in the lower hall.  There are no set terms of repayment for these 

advances and the amount will be returned to the Trustees as church operating funds 

allow. To date $33,443 has been repaid to the Trustees however the church is no longer 

generating enough revenue to meet it financial obligations and had to borrow an additional 

$60,000 in 2022 to cover operating expenses bringing the outstanding of the advance to 

$92,569 at December 31, 2022.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

DECEMBER 31, 2022

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH

FUND BALANCES

To December 31, 2022

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH
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